Administration and Finance Committee

July 16, 2009

Newington, CT

Chairman Fenstermaker, K9JF, called the meeting to order at 8:33 am. In attendance were Directors Richard Norton, N6AA, Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Brian Mileshosky,  N5ZGT, James Weaver, K8JE, Vice Director Cliff Ahrens, K0CA, President Joel Harrison, W5ZN, Treasurer J. McCobb, K1LU, CEO David Sumner, K1ZZ, CFO Barry Shelley, N1VXY, CDO Mary Hobart, K1MMH, and COO Harold Kramer, WJ1B. 
Also in attendance as observers were Directors Robert Vallio, W6RGG, William Edgar, N3LLR, Jay Bellows, K0QB, and Dick Isely, W9GIG, 1st Vice President K. Craigie, N3KN, Vice Directors John Thomason, WB5SYT, and Jim Tiemstra, K6JAT, and General Counsel Chris Imlay, W3KD.
1. Auditors Report

Paul Ballasy of Haggette Longobardi, a Division of J.H. Cohn the ARRL’s independent auditors, made a presentation that included their report on the audit of the December 31, 2008 financial statements. He described the audit approach and procedures as well as significant disclosures in the footnotes to the financial statements. Mr. Ballasy noted that his firm had issued an unqualified opinion on the financial statements, that there were no serious differences with management and that the audit process had gone smoothly.

In response to a question from Mr. Fenstermaker about SFAS 114—Fair Value Accounting, Mr. Ballasy described in detail the new accounting pronouncement that was applied to the ARRL financial statements for the first time in the 2008 financial statements. 

Mr. Ballasy then proceeded to discuss the adjustment to the financial statements for the pension plan liability that was required under FAS 117. He noted that there was an addition of $4 million to the pension plan liability because of the drop in the value of the plan assets but also noted that curtailment accounting would result in a reduction in the liability of approximately $2 million in 2009 when the plan had been frozen.
He then walked the Committee through the basic financial statements noting statistics like the calculation of working capital and the 2007 restatement due to a new accounting rule. This began a long discussion of the new accounting rules for temporarily restricted funds and current CT law. He noted that the rules applied primarily to endowment (permanently restricted) funds and earnings that were generated from these funds. Formerly, the accounting standard was based on historical accounting and value and now the rules were based on a “prudent standard” for investment and use of the funds. He noted that, despite a drop in the value of the investment portfolio that had effectively reduced the value of two funds to zero, the League could still distribute money if it was deemed “prudent”. Mr. Sumner noted that a commitment had been made to a DXepedition from the Colvin Fund’s earnings for 2009 but no other commitments would be made until the fund’s value was restored. The same situation was noted for the earnings fund from the W1AW endowment.
Mr. McCobb asked, given the current circumstances, if the ARRL should review all the small, temporarily restricted funds and consolidate them into larger funds. It was agreed that this would be a good strategy and Ms. Hobart agreed to write a letter to the appropriate donors.
Mr. Sumner asked Mr. Ballasy to discuss the 501(h) election for the ARRL (lobbying expense) in the 2009 tax return. Mr. Ballasy recommended that, under the circumstances, the ARRL make the election. He noted that the  limitation was calculated as a percentage of total expenses and that it would be substantial in the ARRL’s situation. He noted that the current limit would be approximately $700,000.  Mr. Sumner then noted that it was management’s recommendation to make the election for the current fiscal year (2009). The Committee agreed.
On the MOTION of Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Weaver, it was unanimously approved that the A&F Committee accepts the 2008 audited financial statements and recommends acceptance by the full ARRL Board of Directors. 
Mr. Fenstermaker then took a moment to welcome everyone to the meeting. He made brief remarks about the webinar meeting held in May and distributed the minutes from that meeting.

2. Executive Report

a. ARRL Trademarks—Mr. Kramer began a discussion of ARRL trademarks, noting that social networking sites and other electronic methods of communication have expanded dramatically which has increased the use of the ARRL logo, trademarks, etc. on sites created by members. He noted that some of these are acceptable but others violate our protected marks. He discussed the heretofore, informal process to identify and attempt to curtail these uses and told the Committee that the IT Dept is trying to be diligent in this regard. He told the Committee that the informal approach involved trying to get the individual to stop using logo. If necessary, staff asks the General Counsel to write a letter.

Mr. Imlay then presented a list of ARRL service marks and trademarks. He told the Committee that the League has a common law trademark in commerce for “ARRL”. He noted that enforceability of trademarks is difficult and expensive. Mr. Imlay described the process the ARRL currently employs, using his firm to register and renew the appropriate trademarks, etc. He reminded the Committee of the 2004 Board direction relative to ARES groups noting that literally hundreds of ARES groups were using the mark before we registered it. Some were connected to the ARRL and some less so. He discussed several marks and how we have tried to protect them over the years. He does believe that the ARRL is doing about the best that can be done at the moment and recommends proceeding on the same path. 
Members of the Committee had several suggestions about which marks the ARRL should attempt to register. Mr. Sumner noted that, before the organization starts registering trademarks, etc., it should consider what is trying to be protected. Is it the good name of the organization or are we attempting to protect the value of a product, service or program. He told the Committee that he agreed with registering “QEX” and “ARRL The National Association for Amateur Radio”. 

On the Motion of Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Weaver, it was unanimously voted to direct staff to trademark “ARRL The National Association for Amateur Radio. 
It was then MOVED by Mr. Bodson, seconded by Mr. Weaver that the staff trademark “QEX”, however upon vote of the Committee the motion FAILED. 
Mr. Norton expressed concern over the cost to trademark the two marks particularly as it was unlikely, in his opinion, that either mark would be seriously put in peril. Mr. McCobb noted his agreement with this opinion.
Staff was directed to report back on the status of trademarks, etc.

b. New Ham/Member Goals

Mr. Sumner reported to the Committee on this item, stating that we have seen some growth so far in 2009 but not quite on a pace for 30,000 new hams. 

He also noted that membership growth was slightly higher than in the same period of 2008 but that the ARRL was not on track to meet our 2009 goal for new members (about 3,000). Mr. Sumner projected now that is was more likely to see growth of about 1,500 members in 2009. He did note that the ARRL is doing much better than many not-for-profit organizations in this regard. Noting that there was some softness in the 2009 renewal rate to this point in the year, he reminded the Committee that the cost to acquire a new member was more than to get an existing member to renew.  
Mr. Norton asked about specific actions that ARRL takes to address the 30,000 new ham goal Mr. Sumner answered that it was difficult to draw a direct cause and effect relationship. The ARRL does encourage activities that result in public awareness of Amateur Radio which does impact the number of new licensees.
Mr. Norton then discussed the COO report regarding various membership solicitation activities. He inquired about the responsibility for approving expenditures. In the course of the discussion, Mr. Kramer notes that the telemarketing campaign will not be continued as results were not particularly good and it turns our “list” was not that good to begin with. Mr. Norton inquired about the cost of the telemarketing campaign as well as the cost of individual mail solicitations. He noted that he would like to have staff include the costs of the campaigns in future reports and that it be used as a measure of success. He also questioned the cost/benefit of the position of Membership Manager. 
Continuing, Mr. Norton discussed a communication from the Membership Manager regarding the distribution of books as membership recruitment in the field. He requested that a policy regarding which books were available as membership premiums be changed. Mr. Kramer noted that distributing books to volunteers presents a unique set of issues such as inventory control and other tracking issues as well as concerns over presentation of up-to-date information. He did agree to make an exception for those Directors who want to distribute a wider variety of titles. Also he noted that there were a full array of tools available to Directors and would have them displayed at the Board meeting. 
Mr. Kramer then presented a short discussion of a future communication on privacy rules and collection of credit card and other private information. The Committee had a discussion of the new privacy rules and its implications for events in the field.
c. Org Chart/Position Descriptions

Mr. Sumner distributed the current organization chart noting there was one correction needed to include Paul Rinaldo who is still currently the Chief Technology Officer. Mr. Shelley noted that the completion of job descriptions was planned as a 3rd quarter project. Mr. McCobb noted that it was possible to use a group of employees to complete all descriptions and job classifications, using an outside resource to provide guidance.

d. Succession Planning 

Mr. Sumner referred to the discussion at the last meeting. He noted that the depth of staff is an issue. Mr. McCobb asked that senior managers annually recommend who would be available to replace them in an emergency. It was agreed that this item will stay on the agenda.

e. Communication with Board re: critical issues

Mr. Fenstermaker noted that there was some concern about the handling of the reporting of the burglary incident. He suggested that notification of the Board should happen at the soonest possible time. Mr. Shelley discussed the incident and the information, noting that it took some several calls back and forth to the officer in charge to get some pertinent facts. There was a general discussion of overall facility security and access, as well as liability issues. Mr. Shelley noted that senior management would be reviewing the incident and any related issues some time after the Board meeting.

f. Implementation of Board Directives

Mr. Sumner and Mr. Norton agreed to discuss one issue, Silent Key data base, off-line.

3. Financial Report
Mr. Shelley presented the financial reports for the six months ended June 30, 2009 noting that the organization has achieved a break-even result for the period. This was better than planned at this point in the year. He also noted, however, that this was less than had been achieved in the same period of the prior year (a $90,000 gain). Overall, he reported that the organization had met its revenue targets for the first six months of the year and that total spending was less than planned at this point. Going forward, it was noted that the two areas of uncertainty, financially speaking, were the projections for sales of the new, revised 2010 edition of the ARRL Handbook and the expectations for the fall Defense Fund campaign. Mr. Shelley reported that all the trends were the same as had been reported to the Committee through the first half of the year and that there was nothing significant to report at this time. He noted that cash flow had been positive but that was primarily because there had not been a pension plan contribution required so far this year which would be changing as quarterly contributions would be required in the second half of 2009 and a large contribution to be made in early 2010. 
Mr. Shelley further discussed the financial forecast for the remainder of 2009 which was now projected to be a loss of approximately $30,000. The primary reason for this was the addition of the expense for the newly implemented 403(b), defined contribution plan.

The Committee then had a discussion about the amount of financial information provided to both the Committee and the Board of Directors. It was generally agreed to try and provide a more summarized format for the information in the future.

4. Pension Status
Mr. Shelley reported on the activities surrounding the pension plans. He reported that all the information for the amended plan documents for the 403(b) plan had been completed. He also noted that additional enrollment meetings had been held and that a significant portion of the staff had made the decision to contribute some of their own money to the plan.

Additionally, he reported on the meeting of the pension plan investment committee. Decisions had been made regarding the assets that would be encompassed in the defined benefit plan once it had been transferred to The Standard as well as the allocations. Work is in progress on the June 1st valuation for the plan but the actuaries from the Standard are awaiting additional guidance from the Treasury on certain new regulations. He reminded the Committee that the defined benefit plan was underfunded and that, depending on the amount of the underfunding, there would be disclosures and possible other ramifications required by statute. This would be determined as part of the valuation and the decisions made in that process.

5. Banking Business
Mr. Shelley made a presentation on the status of the ARRL’s banking relationship with the Bank of America and how the relationship had evolved over the years. He noted that the ARRL was a very small account for BofA and that it was possible the League could get better service and pricing from a bank more suited to deal with a business of this size. He told the Committee that he planned to issue a Request for Proposal to several medium sized banks in the region to evaluate the possibility of changing the ARRL’s banking relationship. For the purpose of full disclosure Mr. Shelley noted that his wife works at one of the potential candidate banks but was not involved with the not-for-profit banking operations.

Mr. McCobb noted that the custody of the ARRL’s securities, while a part of the RFP, might be an issue for some of the candidate banks and offered possible alternatives in that situation.

6. ARRL Affinity Programs

The Chair recognized Dr. Woolweaver who made a presentation to the Committee about affinity programs that could possibly be investigated for use by the ARRL. He believes the ARRL should expand the use of affinity programs to enhance the overall revenue opportunities of the organization. He recommended the use of discount programs rather than trying to sell specific products or services. He strongly suggested that the Committee review the possibility of offering a discount program to ARRL members.  

After the presentation it was the sense of the Committee that management should proceed to study this issue and bring a report to the Committee at their November meeting.
Continuing with the agenda item on banking, Mr. Shelley noted that the current bank was updating their paperwork and would require a resolution from the Board. Additionally, he asked the Committee if they would take the opportunity to add Kim Dotolo, Controller, as an official signer on the League’s operating bank account.

On the Motion of Mr. Ahrens, seconded by Mr. Norton, it was unanimously approved that the Committee recommends the banking resolution to the full Board of Directors for their approval.
On the Motion of Mr. Norton, seconded by Mr. Ahrens, it was unanimously approved that Kim Dotolo, Controller, be added as an official signer on the ARRL operating bank account.
7. Accrued Vacation
Mr. Shelley led a discussion on the current policy for accrued vacation and the maximum carryover at the end of the year (6 weeks) noting that this liability is included in the annual financial statements. The Committee discussed how the liability was valued; it was about $300,000 at 6/30/09. It was noted that this would likely decline as many of the staff will be taking vacations in the coming weeks.
No change in the policy was recommended.

8. Expense reimbursement

The Committee asked about the process for fulfilling expense reimbursement requests. Mr. Shelley noted that checks were written once every week, generally on Wednesdays. He told the Committee that the process was to have every expense report that was received by the end of the day on Tuesday included in the check run for that particular week and signed and mailed on Thursday.

9. Investment Report

Mr. McCobb presented the report on the ARRL investment portfolio to the Committee. He told the Committee that the most important information at this point is the value of the portfolio which was up about $1.5 million since March 30th and was about $800,000 higher than at 12/31/08. He reminded the Committee of his concerns about the income generated from the portfolio because of companies reducing or eliminating the payment of interest and dividends. He noted that this trend had not materialized. He also noted that the portfolio is fundamentally the same as it was at the end of the year with only small changes. Mr. McCobb reported that there had been some bond maturities as well as stocks sold but not to a great extent. Default concerns have dissipated to a great degree and in the recent quarter, bonds and preferred stock values have recovered quite a bit.
Mr. McCobb continued with a discussion of the investment philosophy for the portfolio, specifically for income securities. He noted that he had invested money expecting interest rates to increase in the 2009-2010 timeframe. However, this did not occur. He expects interest rates to maintain the current levels for at least the rest of the year and likely into 2010. He doesn’t expect the stock market will see much greater improvement for 6-18 months. He also expects to see some difficulty still to come for the next 3-4 years. 

Mr. McCobb then responded to questions from the Committee regarding the composition of the portfolio discussing the concept of income vs. appreciation, as well as the income requirements of the organization. When questioned about the current investment policy, he told the Committee that he believed that the current investment policy is appropriate.

10. Administration/Operations
Mr. Kramer presented a short report to the Committee, referring to his extensive written report delivered to the full Board. He noted that the staff continues to make progress with the web site project. He reported that the project was still on track with the schedule. He noted than an intern had been hired to assist with the conversion of the content from the existing site to the new one. Mr. Kramer noted that a decision has not been made yet on the e-commerce software to handle that portion of the web site. This piece was still being researched. He also reported that they were also looking for a 3rd party software program to use for advertising on the web site. He then discussed the content control system, mentioning the training component which would be included. He concluded by telling the Committee that the project was still anticipating a January launch.

The Committee raised questions about the operations/staffing requirements for the new site. Mr. Kramer noted that it was too early to tell exactly what the staffing requirement would be. Mr. Fenstermaker suggested that the outside consulting firm might be able to give us an indication of potential staffing requirements. 

Mr. Mileshosky noted that the ARRL was making a significant investment in the new web site which the organization had needed for some time. He noted that maintaining the site will be necessary for the organization to get the most from its investment. He further suggested that turnover of content on a regular basis will be necessary to keep it fresh and interesting. He raised the concern about prioritization of portions of the site to insure appropriate content is maintained. Mr. Kramer noted that there was a possibility of using volunteers to help maintain certain portions of the site.
Mr. McCobb noted that changes in major systems, such as this one, offer the opportunity to change the processes as well as the possibility of new revenue sources. Mr. Kramer mentioned the new advertising system as an example of this possibility. 

11. Distribution of Periodicals/Books
This item was deferred until the next meeting of the Committee.
12. Development Report

Ms. Hobart distributed a short report on the levels of donations to-date in 2009 and discussed expectations (forecast) for the remainder of the year. She noted that another gift had been received from an on-going estate was received. Mr. Weaver asked about the uses for the funds raised for the Spectrum Defense Fund. Ms. Hobart responded that the terms of reference for the fund were broad and that the money is used for a variety of advocacy activities.
13. Cost of Doing Business/Cost Savings Techniques

Mr. Norton began the discussion noting a need for more information regarding the cost of membership and the acquisition of members. He requested a breakdown of the use of member funds (per member cost) and the overall cost of doing business be put in an organized format to use with the general public. 

14. Fall A&F Meeting

Mr. Fenstermaker apprised the Committee that the next in-person meeting of the Committee would take place on Saturday, November 14, 2009 with Denver, CO as a tentative location. He asked the members of the Committee to keep their calendars free for that date.
15. Annual Report

Mr. Norton commented that first 15 pages of the 2008 ARRL Annual Report give an excellent overview of the operations of the ARRL for the past year. He told the Committee that he believes it should be available in another form (such as a brochure) to be used with members and the general public.
16. On the MOTION of Mr. Ahrens, seconded by Mr. Mileshosky, the minutes of A&F Meeting on April 30/May 4, 2009 were APPROVED and accepted as presented. Mr. Bodson abstained.
With no other business before the Committee, Mr. Fenstermaker adjourned the meeting at 3:47 pm.

